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PROCEETDTINGS

(Transcript follows in sequence from Volume

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Good morning, everyone. If
we can go ahead and take our seats, I think we can
get started this morning.

It's 9:00 a.m. It's Monday morning. I hope
everyone had a great weekend. A little bit of
rest. I know we have got still a busy week before
us.

I know there are some preliminary matters, it
sounded like, which I am going to get to in about
15 seconds. Just schedule today, as we have been
doing as typical, we will go, of course, through
lunch, around the 12 o'clock hour, and try to break
when it makes most or best sense. We will, of
course, have a break or two before then, and
hopefully we can be pretty smooth sailing.

Witness of order, my understanding, and
please, of course, let me know if there is a change
at all, but it will be Powers from FPL -- so a
little bit out of order, so Powers from FPL,
Herndon from FAIR, and then Cohen from FPL. So
that's what the game plan is. Any issues, well,

Just let me know.
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And I believe there are some preliminary
matters, staff, that's accurate?

MR. STILLER: Yes, Mr. Chair. I believe
Walmart has a preliminary matter regarding some
exhibits and --

MS. EATON: Thank you.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Sure.

MS. EATON: Prior to the hearing today, we had
asked all counsel whether they would be agreeable
to stipulating in Walmart's cross-examination
exhibits, which were Walmart 1 through Walmart 23,
on the CEL, Exhibits 1251 through 1273, and
everybody said that was fine and agreed to it. So
we would like to just stipulate those into the
record at this time.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: No objections to those?
All right. So moved. Awesome.

(Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 1251-1273 were

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Anything else?

MR. STILLER: Mr. Chair, one more thing.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Nice see Jon back. Jon.
Yes, sir.

MR. STILLER: I'm sorry. One more thing. I

believe we have one more witness who 1s subject to

Premier Reporting
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1 stipulation, FAIR witness Frederick Bryant. I

2 believe all the parties have waived cross, and Mr.
3 Bryant's testimony can be read into the record --

4 or typed into the record as though read, and his

5 exhibits entered.

6 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: All right. Any objections
7 to that? Sounds right?

8 MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: That's correct. Thank you
9 very much.

10 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Awesome. All right. Then
11 so moved.

12 (Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of

13 Frederick M. Bryant was inserted.)
14
15
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1 (Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 263-268 were received
2 into evidence.)

3 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: All right. Well, let's get
4 rolling here with witness testimony, and I will

5 toss it to FPL to call your next witness.

6 MS. MONCADA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. FPL

7 calls witness Danielle Powers.

8 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Ms. Powers, when you get

9 started, do you mind raising your right hand.

10 Whereupon,

11 DANIELLE S. POWERS

12 was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
13 speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

14 truth, was examined and testified as follows:

15 THE WITNESS: I do.

16 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. Thank you.

17 THE WITNESS: Thank you.

18 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: When you set settled, just
19 make sure your microphone 1is on when you get

20 started. We are ready when you are.

21 MS. MONCADA: Thank you.

22 EXAMINATION

23 BY MS. MONCADA:
24 Q Ms. Powers, would you please state your full

25 name and business address for the record?
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1 A Yes. It's Danielle Powers. And I am at 295

2 Boston Post Road Marlborough, Massachusetts.

3 Q By whom are you employed and what is your

4 position?

5 A I am the Chief Executive Officer of Concentric
6 FEnergy Advisors.

7 Q Thank you.

8 And did you prepare and cause to be filed 29

9 pages of rebuttal testimony on July 9th of this year?

10 A I did.

11 Q Do you have any changes or revisions to that
12 testimony?

13 A I do not.

14 Q And if I asked you the same questions

15 contained in that testimony today, would your answers be

16 the same?

17 A Yes, they would.

18 MS. MONCADA: Mr. Chairman, FPL requests that
19 Ms. Powers' rebuttal testimony be entered into the
20 record.

21 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

22 (Whereupon, prefiled rebuttal testimony of

23 Danielle S. Powers was inserted.)
24

25
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BY MS. MONCADA:

Q Ms. Powers, you had no exhibits, is that
correct?

A That's correct.

Q Would you please provide to the Commission a

summary of the topics addressed in your rebuttal
testimony, please?
A Certainly.

My rebuttal testimony, it responds to Witness
Colton with the OPC and Witness Perry with Walmart, and
specific recommendations that they make regarding
customer rate impacts and the requested increase.

And my testimony also aims to put the
requested increase in context by looking at historic
rate impacts and historic rate increases, and looking at
those from a policy and a regulatory perspective, and
also comparing those to other cost pressures that
customers are facing.

Q Thank you, Ms. Powers. Does that conclude
your summary?

A Yes, 1t does.

Q Thank you.

MS. MONCADA: She is available for

cross—-examination.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank you.
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OPC, you are recognized for questioning.

MR. PONCE: Thank you.

EXAMINATION
BY MR. PONCE:
Q Good morning, Ms. Powers.
A Good morning.
Q Before we get into the substance of your

testimony, I thought we would just explore your
background a little bit.

You have testified in front of other public
service commissions before, right?

A I have.

Q When you have done so, don't you typically
testify on behalf of utilities and independent system
operators?

A Typically, my testimony has involved wholesale
power market design and resource planning, which has
typically been on behalf of utilities and independent
system operators.

Q You have never appeared on behalf of an Office
of Public Counsel like the one I work for, right?

A That's correct.

Q And you have also never appeared on behalf of
any consumer groups?

A Correct.
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1 Q And this is your first time appearing in front
2 of the Florida PSC, right?

3 A It is.

4 Q You mentioned that one of the purposes of your
5 testimony was responding to our Witness Colton's

6 testimony, right?

7 A That's correct.

8 Q In reviewing Mr. Colton's testimony, you

9 didn't review any of the ALICE data in his testimony, is
10 that right?

11 A I am sorry, I didn't hear that. Can you

12 repeat that?

13 Q In reviewing Witness Colton's testimony, you
14 didn't review any of the ALICE testimony within it,

15  right?

16 A No, you didn't.

17 Q And just to be clear, ALICE is an acronym for

18 Asset Limited, Income Constrained, Employed?

19 A Correct.
20 Q And when you were -- in order to create --
21 to -- your rebuttal testimony, in order to create it,

22 you did an overview of Florida, right-?

23 A Of their -- can you give me the context?
24 Q Florida rate concepts.
25 A Yes.
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1 Q In doing so, you did not look at any Florida
2 Statutes, right?
3 A I did review statutes as part of preparing for

4 this rebuttal.

5 Q I am sorry, I didn't hear your -- you didn't?
6 A I did.

7 Q You did?

8 A Just doing some homework.

9 Q If you can give me one moment, please. Let me

10 just ask, again, in preparing for your rebuttal

11 testimony, did you have a chance to look at any Florida
12 Statutes?

13 A I did look at a few. I couldn't be specific

14 on which ones I looked at, though.

15 Q Do you remember being deposed on July 22,
16 20257

17 A Yes.

18 Q That was done by me, right, in part?

19 A Uh-huh.

20 Q Do you recall you swore an oath to tell the

21 truth during that deposition?

22 A Yes.

23 Q And counsel for FPL was with you at that time,
24 right?

25 A Yes.
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Q Okay. If we could get copies of those

depositions. And I believe everyone who needs a copy

has one.
Ms. Powers, if you could go to page 157
A Okay. I am there.
Q And you can see at line six, I asked you:

Okay. Did you have a chance to look at any Florida

Statutes?
A Yes.
Q Could you read your answer at line eight?
A I did not.
Q Thank you. You can put that aside. Thank you

very much.

A Okay.

Q Ultimately, is it fair to say that your main
disagreement with Witness Colton is to place that
affordability should have in a rate proceeding like this
one?

A I —- in my own words, I would say that I
acknowledged the importance of affordability. My
position is that it -- in a cost of service ratemaking
framework, that affordability issues should be addressed
outside of that cost of service framework and with
targeted programs.

Q I appreciate your explanation, but if you
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=

could preface your answers with a yes or a no, please?

2 A Sure. Yes.

3 Q Thank you. You can explain after.

4 A Okay.

5 Q But there are some cases where rate design

6 incorporates some kind of cost shifting to support
7 policy goals approved by legislators, right?

8 A Is that the question? Yes.

9 Q Okay. If we could go to F, as in frank,

10 2-3756. That will appear on your monitor.

11 A Okay. Thank you.

12 Q And you can scroll it.

13 A Okay.

14 Q All right.

15 A And can you direct me where I need to be

16 again? I am sorry.

17 Q Sure. Excuse me, that should actually be

18 F2-3755, so that's the page above.

19 A Uh-huh. Okay, I am there.

20 Q I am sorry, give me a moment because that also
21 appears to be the wrong citation. Although, this is at
22 least the correct document. One moment, please.

23 Okay. The actual page is F2-3751. I

24 apologize for that.

25 A 3751. Okay, I am there.
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1 Q Yeah, so I am having an issue on my computer.

2 It looks like the actual citation is F2-3757.

3 A I am sorry, what number is that again?

4 Q F2-3757.

5 A 375772

6 Q Yes.

7 A Okay.

8 Q And you will see there when you get there,

9 there is a bunch of stricken text at the top, but then I
10 would like you to take a look at subsection (2). And
11 you can take a moment to read that, and let me know when

12 you have had a chance.

13 A Do you want the entire subsection too?

14 o) Sure.

15 A Okay. For the purposes of subsection --

16 Q I am sorry. You can read that to yourself.
17 A Oh, okay. Fair enough. Okay. I have read
18 it.

19 Q So you are able to see there where it says:

20 The state's energy policy must be guided by the goals of
21 ensuring a cost-effective and affordable energy supply?
22 A Correct.

23 Q Isn't it fair to say, then, that this statute
24 is an example of a legislative policy approved by

25 legislators to address affordability?
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MS. MONCADA: Objection to the extent they are
asking for a legal interpretation of the purpose of
the statute.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Is there a way to rephrase
that question? I mean, that's what -- I mean,
that's pretty straightforward. Is there a way to
not ask for what the definition of the statute is?

MR. PONCE: I don't know that I am asking for
the definition of the statute.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Can you rephrase the
question?

MR. PONCE: Sure, I will try to rephrase the
question.

BY MR. PONCE:

Q So if you look at paragraph (a) there, when
read in conjunction with subsection (2), it just says:
The state's energy policy must be guided by the
following goals: Ensuring a cost-effective and
affordable energy supply?

A Those are the words, yes.

Q Okay. Regardless, it's fair to say you didn't
review this statute within you were preparing your
rebuttal testimony?

A I did not prepare -- I did not review this

statute specifically, no.
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1 Q If we could go to your rebuttal, page seven,

2 line 21. I believe the master page number is D15-924, D
3 as in dog.

4 A I am sorry, you said my -- oh, it's up on the
5 screen. Okay. So where am I again, page seven?

6 Q Page seven, line 21. You state here that

7 targeted customer assistance programs and policy tools

8 are the best way of addressing affordability?

9 A You are on page —-- oh, I am on the -- okay.
10 Q Yes, page seven, line 21.

11 A I am with you. Yes.

12 Q One of those programs being the low-income

13 home energy assistance program, or LIHEAP?

14 A Yes.

15 Q Isn't it true that on April 1, 2025, the

16 current administration laid off the entirety of the team
17 that is responsible for LIHEAP?

18 A My understanding is there have been broad

19 layoffs, but I am not aware of specific layoffs related
20 to that program.

21 Q If we can go to F, as in frank, 2-9098. And
22 if you could read, just to yourself, the second

23 paragraph, starting at -- the second paragraph which

24 starts with "as you know"?

25 A I have read it.
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Q Doesn't this paragraph show that customers
will not be able to rely on LIHEAP for assistance with
their bills?

A Again, I think that this shows that there are
current challenges with the program. I would leave it
to the FPL witnesses to talk much more knowledgeably
about it than me. I don't know what affect this has on
the availability of funds.

Q Fair enough.

You also mention in your rebuttal testimony
FPL's Care to Share Program?
A Yes.
Q This program is funded, at least partially, by

FPL's customers, right?

A My understanding is it's funded by FPL
employees.
Q Isn't it true that you did not look at how the

funding provided to this program compares to how many
customers are behind on their bills?

A I did not.

Q In 2024, didn't the assistance received by
FPL's low-income customers represent nearly $49 million
credited to their bills?

A I am not aware of the specific number.

Q That's not the number that's in your rebuttal
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testimony at page nine, line two?

A Yes. I was quoting Dawn Nichols. Yes.
Q And in 2024, didn't assistance received by
FPL's -- excuse me, and FPL's Care to Share Program

provides an average of 2.4 million to help customers,

right?
A Yes.
Q So if you just take that 2.4 and divide it by

the 49 million, subject to check, we don't have to do
the math live, but that's about five percent of the
assistance that went to low-income customers?

A I would have to check the numbers, but I will

take your word for it at this point.

Q If we could look at your figure 1. It's at
D15-929.

A I am there.

Q So first of all, this is a comparison of a

Legacy FPL's 1,000-kilowatt residential bill versus CPI,
right?

A That's correct.

Q Why did you use 1,000 kilowatts when FPL
Witness Cohen calculated the average residential uses
approximately 1,125 kilowatts per month?

A So this was the information that was available

through the data source that we used, and 1t was a close
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1 approximation to an FPL residential bill.

2 Q Okay. On your graph, you compare legacy's FPL
3 bill CAGR, which is compound annual growth rate, to

4 Miami area CPI, right?

5 A Correct.

6 Q It's fair to say that Miami has a much more

7 expensive cost of living than most places in Florida?

8 A I don't know that. We took that area because
9 it was data that was available, and it represented

10 Legacy FPL's service territory.

11 Q Well, if we just compared, looking at this

12 graph, the Miami area to the national CPI CAGR, the

13 Miami area CPI is significantly higher, isn't it-?

14 A It is higher than U.S.

15 Q If we could look figure 2, which is on the

16 next page. So on this page, it has the combined company
17 bill CAGR at 2.71 percent, right?

18 A Correct.

19 Q So presumably, that's a combination of the

20 Legacy FPL and Northwest FPL?

21 A That's right.
22 Q So if Legacy FPL on your first graph was three
23 percent, that would mean that Northwest -- the Northwest

24 CAGR would be about it 2.71 percent?

25 A Subject to check.
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1 Q Excuse me, 2.71 percent was the combined. Let
2 me rephrase.

3 It's fair to say Northwest Florida would be

4 lower than 2.71 percent, right, if Legacy was three

5 percent?

6 A Yes.

7 Q Okay. So it's fair to say, then, that it's

8 cheaper to live in Northwest Florida than it is to live
9 in the Miami area?

10 A I think it's fair to say that the combined

11 compound annual growth rate of the company is

12 significantly less than the overall Florida CPI, but I
13 don't have data on specific areas and the cost of living
14 of specific areas in Florida.

15 Q But a Florida CPI overall on this graph is

16 3.72, right?

17 A Right.

18 Q Later in your testimony, you compare FPL's

19 bills to Miami median household income, right?
20 A Can you say that again, Jjust a little more
21 slowly?
22 0 Sure.
23 Later in your testimony, you compare FPL's
24 bills to the Miami median household income, right?

25 A Yes.
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1 Q Okay. Which was -- I believe it was 76,271?
2 A Can you give me a page number?
3 Q Sure. This is on page 18. It's your table 3.

4 The master page number is D15-935.

5 A Yes, I have it. Thank you.

6 Q So let me just ask again, that Miami median

L household income was 76,2717

8 A That's correct.

9 Q It's fair to say that a household making that
10 amount of money is unlikely to be worried about its

11 monthly utility bills, right?

12 A I don't == I don't think I can agree with
13 that.
14 Q So there are -- so you would say that there

15 are instances where households making 76,000 can't

16 afford FPL's monthly utility bill?

17 A You know, I think that it sounds like a lot of
18 money, but we don't know what kind of cost pressures

19 people are under in other areas, educating their

20 children, illness, so I don't know. I would have no way
21 of knowing that.

22 Q Okay. So even with a median income of --

23 median household income of $76,000, customers may still
24 be struggling with FPL's monthly bills?

25 A I think people are -- face very challenging
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1 circumstances, and I don't think you can take a median
2 household income and draw a conclusion.

3 Q Now, median household income -- isn't it fair
4 to say that median household income is increasing

5 because housing prices are increasing?

6 A I don't know that they are increasing at the
7 same rate.
8 Q Sure, but just in general, all other things

9 being equal?

10 A Are we talking about Florida specifically?
11 Q Just as a general concept.
12 A That income is -- income i1s going up as

13 housing prices are going up?

14 Q Specifically, that median household income

15 increases as housing prices increase?

16 MS. MONCADA: Objection, he did answer -- ask
17 that question previously, and she gave an answer to
18 it. I don't think this changes the question.

19 MR. MCMENAMY: I don't think I did ask that

20 question previously.

21 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: I don't know that we got a
22 clear answer. Do you mind rephrasing the question
23 so the witness can be clear?

24 BY MR. PONCE:

25 Q Let me phrase it like this: Median household
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1 income is tied at least, in part, to what -- the average
2 price of houses, right?

3 A You know, I think as CPI and inflation

4 increases, costs increase and income would increase as

5 well, not in a lockstep, but some trend.

6 Q In other words, if you were looking at median
7 household income as a way to measure a utility

8 affordability, doesn't this mean that you are saying

9 that as housing prices increase, FPL bills become

10 increasingly affordable?

11 A Can you repeat the question for me?
12 o) Sure.
13 So using median household income as a metric

14 by which to measure affordability, doesn't that mean
15 that as housing prices increase, FPL bills become more
16 affordable?

17 A I don't think you can make that

18 generalization.

19 Q If you can give me one moment, please.

20 Okay. I have nothing else. Thank you very

21 much, Ms. Powers.

22 A Thank you.

23 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.
24 FEL?

25 MS. McMANAMON: Thank you.
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1 EXAMINATION

2 BY MS. McMANAMON:

3 Q Good morning, Ms. Powers.
4 A Good morning.
5 Q You state in your testimony that affordability

6 is best addressed through regulatory oversight to ensure
L that utility investments and expenses are fair, just and
8 reasonable, correct?

9 A Correct.

10 Q And you also state that costs must be

11 prudently incurred?

12 A Correct.

13 Q But you are not offering testimony on whether
14 FPL's investments and expenses are fair, just and

15 reasonable, correct?

16 A That's right.

17 Q And you are also not offering testimony that
18 FPL is prudently incurring costs in order to keep rates
19 affordable, correct?
20 A Right. My testimony is that that is the most
21 reasonable and it fits within the framework of Florida,
22 that's the most reasonable way to ensure just and
23 reasonable late under the cost of service ratemaking.
24 Q And you also discuss that outside of

25 regulatory oversight, the best way to address customer
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1 affordability concerns is through targeted assistance

2 programs, correct?

3 A That's correct.

4 Q And I know we already discussed a little bit
5 about FPL's Care to Share Program, but at the time you
) prepared your testimony, did you investigate how FPL was
7 planning to continue to fund the Care to Share Program,
8 or if there would be continued funding allocated to it?
9 A I did not.

10 Q On page 15 of your testimony, which is master
11 number D15-932, there is a figure comparing the CPI of
12 various goods and services to the CPI of electricity in
13 the Miami/Ft. Lauderdale area. Do you know if this may

14 include data from other utilities besides FPL?

15 A Are you on figure 3, did you say?

16 Q Figure 3, yes.

17 A I would have to check that. I don't know.
18 Q Okay. So it's possible that it could right

19 now?

20 A Yes.

21 Q And when preparing your rebuttal testimony,
22 did you review the testimony of Mr. MacKenzie Marcelin
23 on behalf of FEL?

24 A I don't know that I did. I can't remember.

25 Q Are you aware that his testimony addresses
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1 affordability concerns?

2 A Yes, generally aware.

3 Q Are you aware that he presented calculations
4 finding that FPL had the tenth most expensive

5 electricity bill in the nation in 2023 out of the 174

6 electric utilities with over 100,000 customers-?

7 A No, I am not aware.

8 Q In preparing your testimony, did you consider
9 how the energy efficiency goals established by this

10 commission can impact affordability?

11 A I am aware of the energy efficiency programs.
12 I didn't look specifically at how it would impact

13 affordability in the state.

14 Q Is there a reason you didn't look at that in
15 your testimony?

16 A No, just a general awareness of how those

17 programs work, but I didn't look specifically at the

18 impact for FPL.

19 Q Do you believe that energy efficiency goals
20 can help to lower customer bills?
21 A I do.
22 Q And in your testimony, did you consider FPL's
23 performance on its energy efficiency goals?
24 A I did not.

25 Q And would you agree that this commission has a

premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



2550

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

fair amount of discretion in setting the utility's
revenue requirements in general rate cases?

A Yes.

Q So would you agree that depending on its
decision regarding issues that determine revenue
requirements, this commission can make decisions that
result in relatively higher or relatively lower revenue
requirements and still result in reasonable revenue
requirements and rates?

A Can you repeat that question for me?

Q Yes. I will go slower.

Would you agree that depending on this
commission's decision regarding issues that determine
revenue requirements, the Commission could make
decisions that result in relatively higher or relatively
lower revenue requirements and still result in rates
that are reasonable?

A You know, I think the Commission's goal is to
ensure that costs are just and reasonable and prudent,
and that the utility has an opportunity to recover their
costs that they incur to ensure reliability and safe
service cost effectively, they have discretion. But
within a cost of service framework, which is my
understanding in Florida, that the opportunity to earn a

return and recover your costs for costs that are just
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and reasonable and prudently incurred is the approach
that has been taken in Florida.

Q And would you agree that the Commission can
consider affordability in deciding revenue requirements
within the reasonable range?

A They can consider it. It has not been the
framework in Florida to date.

Q Would you agree that the Commission should
consider affordability in deciding the utility's revenue
requirements?

A I think the Commission has a lot to balance
there, right. They want to ensure that the utility has
the access to capital it needs to invest in its system
and provide reliable service safely, and at the same
time, recognize the impact on customers. And so —-- and
that's what those programs are for, right, the targeted
programs to ensure that customers -- that the burden of
the cost of energy is alleviated to the extent possible,
or at least assisted by targeted programs.

Q One moment.

I don't have any more questions. Thank you.

A Thank you.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.
FAIR?

MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



2552

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

We don't have any questions for Ms. Powers.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent.

FIPUG?

MR. MOYLE: ©No questions from FIPUG.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FRE?

MR. BREW: ©No questions.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Walmart?

MS. EATON: No questions.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FEIA?

MR. MAY: FEIA has no guestions.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Great.

Staff?

MR. STILLER: No gquestions.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Commissioners, do we have
any questions for the witness?

Seeing no questions, back to FPL for redirect.

MS. MONCADA: No redirect, and we also have no
exhibits for this witness.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Any other exhibits
from any of the parties?

MR. PONCE: None from OPC.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. All right. Seeing
none, that was easy.

Thank you. You are excused.

THE WITNESS: Thank you very much.
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1 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you very much,

2 Ms. Powers.

3 (Witness excused.)

4 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So we are going to go to

5 FAIR's witness, and I will allow you to call your
6 witness to the stand.

7 MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

8 On behalf of the citizens of the state of

9 Florida, FAIR, Florida Rising, LULAC and ECOSWF, I
10 ask that Mr. John Thomas Herndon please take the
11 stand.

12 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Mr. Herndon, thank you for
13 joining us. Do you mind raising your right hand?

14 Whereupon,

15 JOHN THOMAS HERNDON

16 was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
17 speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

18 truth, was examined and testified as follows:

19 THE WITNESS: Yes.

20 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

21 Feel free to take a second to get settled in.
22 EXAMINATION

23 BY MR. SCHEF WRIGHT:
24 Q Good morning, Mr. Herndon, and welcome back.

25 A Thank vyou.
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Q Did you prepare and cause to be filed in this
case on September 19th, 2025, prefiled direct testimony
consisting of 27 pages-?

A Yes, I did.

Q Do you have any changes or corrections to make
to your testimony?

A Yes, I have one correction. At page 20, line
four of my testimony, the words, quote, "reserve
surplus”™, unquote, should be replaced with the words,
quote, "rate stabilization", unquote.

Q Thank you.

And with that correction, if I were to ask you
the same questions contained in your testimony today,
would your answers be the same?

A Yes.

Q And with that correction, then, do you adopt
this testimony as your sworn testimony to the Florida
Public Service Commission in this proceeding today?

A Yes, I do.

MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Mr. Chairman, I request
that Mr. Herndon's testimony be entered into the
record as though read.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Thank vyou.

(Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of John
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1 Thomas Herndon was inserted.)
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BY MR. SCHEF WRIGHT:

Q Mr. Herndon, did you also identify, assemble
and cause to be filed with your September 19th testimony
six exhibits that were identified in your testimony as
exhibits JTH-1 through JTH-6?

A Yes, I did.

MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Mr. Chairman, I note for
the record that Mr. Herndon's exhibits have been
identified as Exhibits Nos. 1304 through 1309 in
the Comprehensive Exhibit List.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

BY MR. SCHEF WRIGHT:
Q Mr. Herndon, have you prepared a summary of

your testimony for the Commissioners?

A Yes, I have.
Q And will you please deliver it?
A Yes. Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the
Commission. It's a pleasure to be back with you again.

Good morning. Thank you for this opportunity
to testify on an important case. And I want to take the
opportunity, if you don't mind to pass along my thanks
to the Commission and the staff and the parties for
accommodating my need to testify today.

I am testifying on behalf of the five parties
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to this proceeding who represent the interests of FPL's
residential customers, the citizens of the state of
Florida represented by their Office of Public Counsel,
FAIR, Florida Rising, Inc., the League of United Latin
American Citizens of Florida, Inc., LULAC, and the
Environmental Confederation of Southwest Florida,
ECOSWE. I refer to these parties as the customer
majority parties, or the CMPs, because they are the only
parties in this case who represent the real economic
interest of FPL's residential customers, who account for
approximately 89 percent of the FPL customer accounts,
and for approximately 63 percent of FPL's 2026 base rate
revenues.

A high level summary of my testimony is this:
As a former member of this commission, as a former
Executive Director of the State Board of Administration,
which manages the State's pension fund, and as a former
Chief of Staff to two governors of our great state, it
is my opinion that the settlement entered into by FPL
and the 10 other parties, almost all of whom are --
either represent or are large commercial and industrial
customers, is contrary to the public interest, and would
result in rates that are unfair, unjust and
unreasonable.

While the alternative settlement proposal
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1 offered by the customer majority parties 1is, in my view,
2 very generous to FPL. I believe that considered as a

3 compromised resolution of this highly contested rate

4 case, the CMP's proposal is in the public interest. The
5 CMP's proposal would resolve all issues, and would

6 result in rates that are considered as a comprehensive

7 package of compromises are fair, just and reasonable to
8 FPL customers, and would provide FPL with sufficient

9 revenues to fulfill its duty of providing safe and

10 reliable service.

11 Regarding some of the specific details of my
12 testimony, I address why I believe that the special

13 interest parties settlement is contrary to the public

14 interest, and why the CMP's proposal would serve the

15 public interest. I particularly focus on the two

lo proposals with respect to their respective ROEs and the
17 total revenue requirements and the rates stabilization
18 mechanism in the special interest parties settlement.

19 With respect to ROE, the Commission must
20 recognize that the highest ROE approved by any public
21 service commission in the United States in the past two
22 years 1is 10.5 percent for Tampa Electric and for Georgia
23 Power. FPL's original request of 11.9 percent was
24 simply unconscionable and beyond the pale of

25 reasonableness. The 10.5 percent in the SIP's
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1 settlement is still grossly excessive, and I would call
2 it outrageous.

3 The CMP's proposal offers FPL an ROE of 10.6

4 percent, still higher than any ROE approved by a PSC or
5 PUC in the United States in the past two years. This is
6 obviously generous to FPL, and any objection to this ROE
7 can only be characterized as unfounded compared to the

8 recognized criteria in the Bluefield and Hope cases

9 applicable to utility rate setting.

10 In terms of total revenue requirements FPL

11 initially requested roughly 9.8 billion of additional

12 base rate revenues over four years. The special

13 interest parties' settlement would only give FPL about
14 $7 billion. The CMP's proposal generous still, in my

15 opinion, would provide FPL with an additional 5.2

16 billion over the same four-year period.

17 Finally, the SIP settlement would give FPL a
18 rate stabilization mechanism, including a tax adjustment
19 mechanism of up to $1.55 billion -- excuse me, $1.155

20 billion.

21 I could go on about the TAM, but, Mr.

22 Chairman, I realize I am running out of time. If I Jjust
23 simply say that the strategy of FPL's would allow them
24 to earn excessive earnings and transfer unreasonable

25 amounts of income and wealth of Florida's residential
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1 and business customers to FPL and its parent company

2 with these -- those customers then being forced to pay
3 for FPL's 2026 through 2029 earnings over future years,
4 effectively, with interest. This is contrary to any

5 reasonable understanding of the regulatory compact, and
6 the Commission should reject it.

7 In conclusion, the Commission should reject

8 the special interest parties' settlement, and should

9 approve the elements of the proposal offered by the

10 customer majority parties who represent the interest of
11 FPL's residential customers.

12 Thank you very much for the courtesy, and I am

13 happy to answer any questions.

14 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you, Mr. Herndon.

15 I am going to go to my staff real quick just
16 to make sure we are following the correct order for
17 questioning.

18 MR. STILLER: We are, Mr. Chair. We mentioned
19 this Friday, and I apologize for not mentioning it
20 again this morning.

21 Mr. Herndon is being taken out of order by

22 agreement of all the parties, and you are hearing
23 about what we agreed to not talk about last week,
24 and I am sure it caused some confusion. I

25 apologize for not mentioning it again. There is
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going to be one more witness tomorrow, and we will
be sure to flag it before it happens so there won't
be the same looks.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: So order of questioning?

MR. STILLER: It would start with FPL.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. So is it fair enough
that I go down the line as the order of everyone
seated, is that fair?

MR. STILLER: Yes, I believe that would be
correct.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Start with FPL.

MR. BURNETT: No questions.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: FIPUG?

MR. MOYLE: FIPUG has no questions.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FRE?

MR. BREW: No questions from FRF.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Walmart?

MS. EATON: No questions.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FEIA?

MR. MAY: FEIA has no guestions.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. FEL?

MR. MARSHALL: No guestions.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: opC?

MS. CHRISTENSEN: No guestions.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Back to FAIR -- I am
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sorry, staff?

MR. STILLER: We have no guestions.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Commissioners, are there
any questions of the witness?

Seeing no questions. Now, it's back in your
hands.

MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Thank you very much, Mr.
Chairman, and thank you again for allowing Mr.
Herndon to testify today.

I would ask that Mr. Herndon be excused and
that his Exhibits Nos. 1304 through 1309 be entered
into the record.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Seeing no objections, so
moved.

(Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 1304-1309 were

received into evidence.)

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Anything else that needs to
be moved in? I assume not. Excellent.

Mr. Herndon, thank you very much for appearing
today. You are excused.

THE WITNESS: Thank you for the courtesy. I
appreciate it.

MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Thank you again, Mr.
Chairman.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.
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then go back to FPL, we are going to allow some

folks to alter their seats.

Give us a moment to get set up here, but FPL calls

Tiffany Cohen.

feel free to stay standing and raise your right
hand.

Whereupon,

was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to

speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

truth,

ready, you can to begin.

Good morning, Commissioners.

BY MR.

(Witness excused.)

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. So I am going to

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Thank you, Chairman.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: No problem. Thank you.

Ms. Cohen, when you arrive at the witness box,

TIFFANY C. COHEN

was examined and testified as follows:
THE WITNESS: Yes.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank you.
Feel free to take a moment to get settled in.

I turn it to the party, whenever you are

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Thank you, Chairman.

EXAMINATION

CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:
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1 Q Can you please state your name?

2 A Tiffany Cohen.

3 Q And what is your business address?

4 A 700 Universe Boulevard, Juno Beach, Florida,

5 33408.

6 Q By whom are you employed and in what capacity?
7 A I am employed by Florida Power & Light Company

8 as Vice-President of Financial Planning and Rate

9 Strategy.

10 0 On February 28th, 2025, did you file 34 pages
11 of direct testimony?

12 A Yes.

13 Q Do you have any corrections to your direct

14 testimony?

15 A No.

16 Q If I asked you the questions contained in your

17 direct testimony, would your answers be the same?

18 A Yes.

19 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Mr. Chairman, I ask
20 that Ms. Cohen's direct testimony be inserted into
21 the record as though read.

22 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

23 (Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of

24 Tiffany C. Cohen was inserted.)

25
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BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:

Q Ms. Cohen, do you have Exhibits TCC-1 through
TCC-6 that were attached to your direct testimony?

A Yes.

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, I would
note that these have been identified on staff's
Comprehensive Exhibit List as CEL Exhibits 138
through 143.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:
Q Were these exhibits prepared by you or under

your direct supervision?

A Yes.
Q Are you co-sponsoring any exhibits?
A Yes. I am co-sponsoring SRB-7, attached to

the direct testimony of FPL Witness Bores.
MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Mr. Chairman, I note
that that's been identified as CEL Exhibit 131. We
heard Mr. Bores sponsor that. I will move 1t into
the record when we close here with Ms. Cohen.
BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:

Q Ms. Cohen, do you have any corrections to any
of your exhibits?

A Yes. The errata made certain corrections to

the language in the proposed LLCS-1 and 2 tariffs that
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1 were included in MFR E-14, attachments 1 and 1A. I note
2 that these corrections are also included in the revised
3 LLCS tariffs provided in Exhibit TCC-9 to my rebuttal

4 testimony.

5 Q Do you have any additional corrections to any

6 of your exhibits or your rebuttal testimony?

7 A No.

8 Q I am sorry, your direct testimony?

9 A No.

10 Q If I asked -- I am sorry for rebuttal

11 testimony. If I asked you the questions contained in

12 your rebuttal testimony, would your answers be the same?

13 A Yes.

14 Q All right. Thank you.

15 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Mr. Chairman, I ask
16 that Ms. Cohen's rebuttal testimony be inserted
17 into the record as though read.

18 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

19 (Whereupon, prefiled rebuttal testimony of

20 Tiffany C. Cohen was inserted.)
21
22
23
24

25
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1 BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:
2 Q Ms. Cohen, do you have Exhibits TCC-7 through

3 TCC-10 that were attached to your rebuttal testimony?

4 A Yes.

5 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: I would note that
6 these have been identified as CEL Exhibits 328
7 through 331.

8 BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:
9 Q Were these exhibits prepared by you or under

10 your direct supervision?

11 A Yes.
12 o] Do you have any corrections to your exhibits?
13 A No.
14 Q Ms. Cohen, can you please summarize the topics

15 addressed in your direct and rebuttal testimonies?

16 A Yes.
17 My direct testimony addresses the load
18 forecast for the projected test years, revenue

19 allocation and rate design, tariff changes and rate

20 adjustments for the 2028 and 2029 SoBRAs.

21 My rebuttal testimony responds to intervenor
22 proposals regarding rate design, tariff changes, bill
23 impacts and load forecast.

24 I am here to answer any guestions you may

25 have.
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Q Thank you.

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: We tender the witness
for cross.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank vyou.

OPC, you are recognized for guestioning.

MR. PONCE: Thank you.

EXAMINATION
BY MR. PONCE:
Q Good morning.
A Good morning.
Q In part, your testimony supports the customer

energy sales and peak demand forecast developed in this
case?

A Yes.

Q These forecasts are, in part, ultimately used
to determine FPL's revenue requirement ask?

A They are ultimately used to determine the
rates in the forecast.

Q The objectives of FPL's forecasting process is
to produce reliable, unbiased forecast of customers'
energy sales and system peak demand?

A Yes.

Q If we can go to C5-1470, that's C as in
Charlie. Ms. Cohen, that should appear on your screen.

If you need to manipulate it, there should be a mouse
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there.
A What number?
Q It should come up automatically, but the

number was C5-1470. That's Exhibit TCC-4 of your direct

testimony.
A I am there.
Q Okay. This chart shows that over '25 and --

2025 and 2026 test years, customers are forecast to
grow, right?

A Yes.

Q If we could then go to your chart three pages
down, C5-14737

If we look at this chart, this the forecast of
FPL's retail sales for 2025-2026 test year?

A Yes.

Q Isn't it true that those amounts are
relatively flat for those time periods?

A It's important to know that forecasted sales,
they are a product of a number of models. They include
inputs such as weather, and customers, and economic
conditions. So the economic indicators that we are
using to project sales are showing a lower increase over
time.

Q I am sorry, but my question was: Isn't it

true that those numbers there are relatively flat? Was
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1 that a yes or a no-?
2 A No, they go up in the out years.
3 Q So for 2025, I am looking at numbers 128,076,

4 is that correct?

5 A Can you repeat the number?
6 Q 128,0767
7 A I see that number.

8 Q And then for 2026, 128,108?

9 A Okay.

10 Q Is that even one percent growth?

11 A I don't know the number.

12 Q So it's your testimony that this -- if it's

13 even one percent growth, has nothing to do with the fact
14 that customers are growing?
15 A Customers are growing. The economic

16 indicators that also go into the sales forecast for

17 energy are showing a lower increase over time.

18 Q If we could go to E, as in Eric, 911907?

19 A I have 1it.

20 0 So this chart is a comparison of residential

21 customer forecast growth and actuals, right?

22 A It is.

23 Q The negative number for these percentages

24 indicates that the actuals were higher than forecasted?

25 A Yes.
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1 Q Without belabor the point of going through

2 each and every one of these columns themselves, isn't it
3 fair to say that these forecasts have been consistently
4 below actuals for every year?

5 A By less than one percent, and in most years,

6 way less than one percent.

7 Q If we can go to E90794~
8 A I am there.
9 Q This is a comparison of total retail customer

10 forecast and actuals®?

11 A Yes.
12 Q And again, it's fair to say that these are
13 consistently -- the forecasts are consistently below the

14 actuals?
15 A It is below, again, by less than one percent.
16 Q And if we go to the next chart, that's weather

17 normalized retail energy sales?

18 A Are you on the bottom of the page?

19 Q I am at the second chart.

20 A The second chart?

21 Q Correct.

22 A Yes. Again, by less than one percent.
23 Q Moving on, if we could go to E616907?

24 Specifically the page below that.

25 A Page two?
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1 Q Correct.

2 A Yes.

3 Q These are the non-normalized results, right?
4 A Correct. These are actuals.

5 Q And again, fair to say, the forecasts have

6 been consistently below actuals?

7 A These are not weather normalized. Yes, it
8 is -- it is below. It's not the proper way to examine a
9 forecast. You should always look at weather normalized

10 actuals. Weather will always have an impact on your

11 actuals. Your forecasts will always be different than
12 your -- your actuals will always be different than your
13 forecasts.

14 Q Well, the weather normalized results were also
15 consistently below forecast, right?

16 A 5.16 to 1.1 percent over the time that we were
17 looking at.

18 Q Finally, if we could go to F, as in frank,

19 2-33127

20 If we look at the last paragraph there -- let
21 me know if you need to read it to yourself.

22 A Okay.

23 Q These are the 2025 year-to-date for when this
24 discovery was responded to, right?

25 A Yes.
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Q And when we are looking at actuals, we are
comparing about 66 million-megawatt per hour of a

planned forecast of 64 million?

A Yes, that is the numbers.

Q That's a difference of about two million,
right?

A Yes, and less than one percent.

Q That's when you -- that's with the weather

forecasting applied, right?

A I am sorry, I didn't hear you.

Q The one-percent is with weather normalized?

A Yes.

Q Okay. Since these results, weather normalized

or not, are always various degrees of under-forecasted,
doesn't that indicate that these results are biased?
MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: I'm going to object
to the term under-forecasted. That was not a term
she used.
MR. PONCE: I will rephrase.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Please.
BY MR. PONCE:
Q Since the forecasts are always below actuals,
weather normalized or not, doesn't that demonstrate that
they are biased?

A Absolutely not. The forecast is not biased.
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1 Q Despite the forecast always pointing towards,

2 well, being under-forecasted?

3 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: I will renew my

4 objection.

5 MR. PONCE: I don't -- what's the basis of
6 your objection?

7 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Ms. Cohen has not
8 stated that the forecast is understated.

9 BY MR. PONCE:

10 Q Let me just ask -- let me just ask, then.

11 If the forecast actuals are below the

12 forecasted amount, doesn't that mean they are

13 understated?

14 A No. A forecast will always be different than
15 your actuals.

16 Q So even if they are consistently different as
17 far as one direction, you still wouldn't say that's

18 under-forecasted?

19 A I disagree with the premise of your question.
20 Weather normalization 1is the appropriate way to look at
21 a forecast. It appropriately accounts for the impact of
22 weather and other variability in weather. Just as we
23 went through the numbers, it's within one percent of our
24 forecast, when you look at weather normalized actuals.

25 Q But the weather normalized results are also
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1 below the forecast, right?

2 A Yes, less than one percent.

3 Q So doesn't that demonstrate that they are --
4 the weather normalized results are also

5 under-forecasted?

6 A They are less than the forecast.

7 Q Now, you have mentioned that at least some of
8 these numbers are at or below one percent, right?

9 A Yes.

10 Q Isn't it fair to say that a forecast that is
11 below actuals is likely to continue to be below actuals
12 going forward?

13 A No, I don't know what the weather is going to
14 be going forward.

15 Q So even though the only way for the forecast
lo to catch up would be for actual growth to drop, you

17 still don't believe that the under -- the below actual
18 results would be likely to continue?

19 A No, I don't think we know what the weather

20 will be tomorrow. Our forecast is based on 20 years of

21 historical data. It incorporates a number of robust
22 practices. It's consistent with what we have done
23 historically with the Commission. I can't tell you what

24 the weather is going to be tomorrow, and whether it's

25 going to be -- it will always different than our
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1 forecast, higher or lower.

2 Q Hypothetically, all other things being equal,
3 if the forecast used for FPL's revenue forecast is

4 consistently below actuals, doesn't that put upward

5 pressure on FPL's revenue requirement?

6 A Can you repeat your question, please?
7 Q Sure.
8 All other things being equal, if,

9 hypothetical, a forecast is under-forecasted, doesn't

10 that put upward pressure on FPL's revenue requirement?

11 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, I'm sorry.
12 I am going to continue to object to the use of the
13 term that a forecast is under or overstated.

14 We will certainly agree, and I think Ms. Cohen
15 has said multiple times, that the actuals will be
lo different than the forecast. That doesn't mean

17 that there is an issue with the forecast or that
18 it's been over or understated. There is going to
19 be a difference, and she certainly talked to that,
20 but he keeps using that term, and implying that

21 because the actuals are different than the

22 forecast, somehow the forecast is understated.

23 The forecast is done at a point in time. And
24 the integrity of the forecast is based on what's
25 done at that time. It doesn't mean that's it's
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under or overstated.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Hold on.

MR. PONCE: First, I would just like to lodge
an objection that counsel is effectively testifying
with his objection.

Second of all, I would point out, Ms. Cohen is
an expert in forecasting. I am asking her this as
a hypothetical.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Hold one second. I am
going to go to my staff on this, because I feel
like we are defining the word under-forecasted.

MS. HELTON: Mr. Chairman, I think it might be
better if he can rephrase the question.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: To the OPC, if you can
rephrase the question that you are asking of the
witness?

BY MR. PONCE:

Q Let me phrase it like this: 1If,
hypothetically, actuals in the forecast are always below
the forecasted amount, doesn't that put upward pressure
on FPL's revenue requirement?

A No, it does not. The forecast is set at a
point in time. It's based on 20-year weather. I think
the point that OPC is trying to make is that if your

sales are low, all things being equal, you have to
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1 recover more from rates -- your revenue requirement from

2 your customers.

3 All things are not equal when you are looking
4 at a forecast. So, for example, if sales are higher, we
5 are also likely running our power plants more. Burning
6 more energy. You are having more wear and tear on your
7 plants. There is more O&M on your facilities. So it's
8 not -- there is a lot of puts and takes in a forecast,

9 and there is a lot that can happen when you are looking
10 at actuals as well.

11 Q Is it your testimony that so long as the

12 forecasts were made in good faith, that means they

13 cannot be an error?

14 A A forecast, you don't -- we don't talk about
15 forecast in terms of errors, right. A forecast 1is

16 prepared at a point in time. It's based on the best

17 information available at that point in time.

18 Our forecast uses robust data. We use leading

19 third-party inputs into the forecast. It's used for all
20 purposes, not just setting rates, but it's used for

21 planning purposes. It's used for resource planning.

22 It's used in the ten-year site plan. So all of those

23 factors are taken into account in the forecast.

24 Q You just mentioned you shouldn't talk about

25 forecasts in terms of error, right?
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A Yes.

Q Isn't it one of the ways of measuring forecast
MAPE, which stands for mean absolute percentage error?

A Yes, that is one of the model statistics that

we use to evaluate the validity of our models.

Q And that measures historical accuracy, right?
A It is.
Q If I have me one moment.

FPL continually reviews its forecasting
through post forecast reasonable checks, right?

A I am sorry, can you repeat your question?

Q Sure.

FPL continually reviews its forecasts through
post forecast reasonable checks, right?

A We review our forecast inputs annually when we
prepare a new forecast.

Q And if necessary, FPL makes modifications to
improve the model's predictive accuracy, right?

A Yes, we would do that in the normal course of
business as we are preparing a forecast each year.

Q If these forecasts are consistently
under-forecast, doesn't that show that FPL has not been
able to improve the model's predictive accuracy?

A I disagree with the under-forecast term. Our

models show that we are within one percent accuracy. We
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have 128,000 gigawatt hours on our system. I think
within one percent accuracy is highly reasonable.

Q We have been talking a little bit about the
concept of weather normalization. It's true that FPL
develops its weather forecast by averaging historical

weather data from the most recent 20 years?

A Yes.
Q If we can go to E9096? Excuse me, that should
be ES0796.

Now, this chart here is the accuracy of summer

peak forecast using weather normalized results, right?

A Yes, 1t is.
Q And again, it's fair to say that the actuals
have been -- excuse me -- that the forecasts have been

consistently below weather normalized actuals?

A The forecast is below weather normalized
actuals.
Q And if we look at E91995, these are the

non—-normalized summer peak results, right?
A That's correct. These are actuals. And
again, actuals will always be different than a forecast.
Q In this case, in comparison to what we have
been loocking at previously, if you look at the =zero
years part of the chart here, you see that there is a

mix of actuals being both above and below forecast?
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A Yes. Again, actuals will always be different
than a forecast.

Q Fair enough. If we can go back to the first
chart. Look at the winter version, E90796. Looking at
the second chart on this one now, this is the accuracy
of winter peak forecast with -- compared to weather
normalized results?

A It is. Winter peaks are much more different
-— difficult to forecast than the summer peak. It's
very hot in Florida. We always usually come really
close to our summer peak, but a winter peak we do have
to plan for a winter peak even if it doesn't occur.
Sort of like planning for a hurricane. One bad
hurricane could be a really big deal. So we still have
to plan for a winter peak whether or not it actually
occurs 1in a given year.

Q If we look at the again at the zero years
part, it's fair to say that these percentages are
increasing as we go from 2021 to 20247

A The math is increasing, yes.

Q Now, if we can go to the actual chart, which T
believe is E919967?

A I am there.

Q So it's fair to say that, again, when we are

looking at the zero years portion, the magnitude of
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1 those differences are increasing as we go towards 20247
2 A Mathematically, yes. 2024 was also a very

3 mild winter, so it's going to -- there is going to be

4 fluctuations for sure.

5 Q It's fair to say that's becoming increasingly
6 harder as the years go by, to increase the win -- to

7 predict the winter peak?

8 A It is hard to predict the winter peak.

9 Q Well, I asked if it's become increasingly

10 harder?

11 A I think that's fair. Climate -- climate

12 variability, weather changes, right, it's -- it is

13 difficult.

14 Q Isn't it fair to say, based on what we have
15 been looking at here, that the way that FPL has been

16 normalizing these results when it comes to the summer
17 and winter peaks has something wrong with it?

18 A Absolutely not.

19 Q Even though at least when it comes to the
20 winter peaks, the magnitude is increasing every year?
21 A That's the math. Again, I just said 2024 was
22 a very mild year of weather. We still have to predict
23 for a peak whether or not it happens. Summer peaks are
24 easier to predict. Winter peaks are more volatile.

25 We had a mild winter in 2024, it also snowed
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in Northwest Florida in 2025. So there is no way to
really predict that. Our models use robust data 20
years of history. The way that we have done it has been
approved by this commission in the last three rate
cases. It's consistent. It's reliable, and it's used
for all planning purposes, including resource planning,
rate design, rate -- setting rates on.

Q Isn't it fair to say that from 2015 to 2024,
that this decade features a winter peak minimum degree
temperatures that are significantly higher than the
prior four decades?

A Repeat your question, please.

Q Sure.

So from 2015 to 2024, that decade, doesn't
this timeframe feature winter peak minimum degree
temperatures that are significantly higher than the
prior four decades?

A Can you point me to that data, please?

Q Give me one moment. If we could go to E920287?

So the average from 2014 was 38.15, right? I
am going to give you a moment to read it.

A I am sorry, repeat the numbers one more time.

Q Sure. The average from 20 -- from 2005 to
2014 was 38.15, right?

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, I just want
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to note that it appears that FPL objected to this.

This was —-- the data shown here is not actually

data that appears to be provided from FPL. So the

response says, see FPL's objections filed
contemporaneously herewith. The information is
available in a different workbook.

BY MR. PONCE:

Q Let me try rephrasing my question then.

If we can go to E92027. 1It's fair to say that
FPL is aware a rising trend in winter peak minimum
temperatures over the past several decades, including
the increase in the 2015 to 2024 period?

A Yes, that's what it says. It also says our
forecasting methodology has consistently relied on
20-year weather normalization, which has historically
produced reliable results, has been accepted by the
Florida Public Service Commission in previous filings.

I would note that the last 10 years would also
be incorporated in the 20 years of whether data that we
have got.

Q If we can go to F2-3301? At that chart, table

Doesn't this chart demonstrate that the
results of FPL's weather normalization adjustment is to

consistently modify it downwards actual energy sales?
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1 A There i1s a three-percent change in -- adjusted

2 to forecast.

3 Q I am sorry, is that a yes or a no?

4 A Repeat your question, please.

5 Q Sure.

6 Looking at column B, this consistently shows

7 downward adjustments based on FPL's 20-year weather

8 normalization, right?

9 A There are downward adjustments, yes.
10 Q So it's fair to say -- let me rephrase.
11 So based on this chart, isn't it fair to say,

12 then, that FPL's method of normalizing weather

13 consistently results in downward adjustments to energy
14 sales?

15 A By less than three percent.

16 Q Moving on. Isn't it fair to say that the past
17 10 years have been hotter than the previous 10 years?
18 A The last 10 years have been warmer than the
19 previous 10 years. That is incorporated in our 20-year
20 weather.

21 Q You mentioned it's incorporated in your

22 20-year weather. If that's the case, doesn't this

23 introduce an implicit bias towards a lower weather

24 projection?

25 A No. In fact, I think it's the opposite. If
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1 we use a different -- if we use different years, that
2 would be impliciting -- that would bring a bias in the
3 forecast. 20 years is what we've done historically.

4 It's widely accepted around the United States, other
5 utilities in Florida do it. 1In fact, some also use 30.
6 NOAA, N-O-A-A, where we get weather data from, also uses

7 30 years.

8 So I think the stability of our forecast is
9 very important. Were we to change any years in there,
10 you start introducing bias. You could influence your
11 forecast by shorter term weather patterns. It could

12 lead you to overbuild or underbuild generation based on
13 that, which then will also introduce bill wvolatility to
14 our customers.

15 So the way that we have been doing it with 20
16 years provides stability to our forecasting process.

17 And, as I just mentioned, it's used for all purposes,
18 not just rate setting.

19 Q So even though the past 10 years have been

20 hotter than the previous ones, it's your testimony that
21 switching to a ten-year weather normalization period

22 would be more biased than the current method?

23 A It would be different than the current method,
24 and it would introduce perhaps a higher sales forecast

25 that can also lead to increased resources that are
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1 needed to build for our customers, and higher bills as

2 well.

3 Q Couldn't the state -- couldn't FPL maintain

4 stability in its forecast by using a 20-year weather

5 normalization period but with higher weights afforded to
) the more recent ones?

7 A I suppose we could. I don't think that's -- I
8 don't think that's appropriate. You would be

9 introducing bias into warmer weather in the more recent
10 years.

11 Q Has FPL considered any alternative weather

12 normalization methodologies to a 20-year average method?
13 A No, because we don't believe that it is

14 necessary. We believe the 20 years is the right way to
15 examine weather. It's what we have done historically.
16 It's what is widely accepted around the industry, and in
17 the state and by this commission.

18 Q And FPL was able to come to that conclusion

19 without making any comparisons?

20 A I just gave you a few comparisons.
21 Q Let's move on. If we could go to C5-14287
22 Rate schedules are developed -- excuse me, let

23 me rephrase. FPL develops rate schedules for each of
24 its different kinds of customers, right?

25 A Yes.
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Q And these rate schedules are designed to
reflect the characteristics of those customers?

A Yes.

Q This also includes taking into account the
costs incurred by FPL for serving those customers?

A Yes.

Q When you look at a rate schedule, generally
you would see the prices that are attached to the
customer's electricity usage?

A You would see the price charged to a customer

for their electricity usage.

Q Stuff like the base demand charge?
A Base demand charges on a tariff schedule.
Q This puts customers on notice about what's

going to be in their bill, right?

A Yes. It's transparent.

Q And it's fair to say that the Commissioners --
the Commission reviews these to ensure that the proposed
rate schedules in this case are fair, just and
reasonable?

A Yes. They can look at the ultimate rates that
are charged to customers and determine that the rates
are fair, just and reasonable.

Q Your testimony also describes how FPL proposes

to recover revenue requirements from the 2028 and 2029
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1 proposed SoBRAs?

2 A Yes.

3 Q SoBRAs will also have an impact on the

4 customers' bills, right?

5 A Yes. That's correct.

6 Q And this may be -- may have a very obvious

7 answer, but SoBRAs are not rate schedules, right?

8 A SOoBRAs are not rate schedules. It's a

9 mechanism approved by the Commission to

10 contemporaneously increase all rates by a commensurate
11 percentage. And SoBRAs generally increase base rates,
12 and have an offsetting fuel decrease.

13 Q Are you aware of any instances where the

14 Commission has approved of SoBRAs outside of a

15 settlement?

16 A I don't know. I don't think so.

17 Q And what is your -- well, is it your

18 understanding, then, that the Commission can approve

19 SoBRAs outside of a settlement?

20 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: I am going to object.
21 Calls for a legal conclusion on what the Commission
22 can and cannot approve.

23 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: OPC, your response to that?
24 MR. PONCE: Well, her testimony is

25 supporting -- requesting your approval in 2028 and
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10 BY MR. PONCE:

11

12 Commission can approve of SoBRAs outside of a

13 settlement?

14

15 SO.

16

17 customer bills, right?

18

19

20

21

22 to answer my question?

23

24

25

2029 SoBRAs, so implicitly, there must be an
understanding there.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: I think there is an
understanding. I am going to go to my staff on
that.

MS. HELTON: I think he can ask her if she
knows or has an opinion.

MR. PONCE: Fair enough.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Proceed.

Q Do you have an opinion on whether the

A I would think they have the authority to do

Q The TAM is also expected to have an impact on

A I don't speak to TAM in my testimony.

Q Who would be a better witness for that?

A Witness Laney.

Q You have no independent knowledge or ability

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Asked and answered.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: She knows who the witness

is, but she's not specified that in her testimony.
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MR. PONCE: Just -- I mean, it's fair enough
to refer to another witness, but that doesn't
necessarily mean she has no knowledge whatsoever of
the answer.

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, it's
outside the scope of her testimony. She just gave
that answer. We have witnesses to speak to TAM.

In fact, Mr. Bores will be back up here on
rebuttal, he also addresses TAM, so I think we have
had plenty of opportunity previously and going
forward to address TAM through the appropriate
witness.

MR. PONCE: I will move on. Fair enough.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

BY MR. PONCE:

Q Your testimony also supports changes to the
commercial/industrial demand reduction rider, right?

A It does.

Q Abbreviated, that's the CDR. And also for the

commercial/industrial load control customers, right?

A Yes. My testimony supports the math for the
credits.
Q In your direct testimony, FPL is proposing a

reduction in these credits, right?

A Yes. That's supported by Witness Whitley.
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Q Specifically FPL -- well, if we can go, then,

to C17-22817

This is Mr. Whitley's testimony saying that it
was appropriate to reduce these to 6/22 kilowatt -- per
kilowatt hour?

A Yes, that's Witness Whitley's testimony.

Q All right. If we go to your testimony at
C5-144, you note that when it comes to the CILC, that
because this credit is built into the rate schedule as a
percentage reduction, FPL is going to reduce the
incentive level commensurate with the -- commensurate

with the proposed incentive level for CDR?

A Can you point me to the page in my testimony,
please?
Q Sure.

MR. SCHULTZ: I didn't catch the master page.
I got C5, and I thought you said 144, and that
didn't go anywhere.
MR. PONCE: I am sorry that should be C5-1444.
MR. SCHULTZ: What was that?
MR. PONCE: 1444. 1444.
MR. SCHULTZ: Okay.
BY MR. PONCE:
Q I think that may be a later reference. Give

me one moment. I believe it's at line 22 -- excuse me,
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it starts at line 21.
A I see it.
Q So basically, in short, for both CDR and CILC

in your direct, you are supporting reductions to both of

these?
A Yes.
Q And these reductions were both appropriate and

cost-effective, right?

A The reduction was cost-effective, 1s that your
question?

0 Yes.

A I believe 6.22 1is cost-effective, but that

would be Witness Whitley.

Q But all customers are ultimately responsible
for these costs, right?

A All customers benefit from the program, and

all customers pay the load control credits.

Q I am sorry, was that a yes?
A Repeat your question, please.
Q All customers are ultimately responsible for

the cost of these programs?

A Yes. All customers are responsible because
all customers benefit.

Q Regardless at these reductions -- with these

reductions, CDR was still going to be beneficial to its
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participants while saving customers money?

A Yes.
Q In fact, according to your testimony, that was
going to be 22 -- savings of approximately 22 million in

2026 and 20272

A Yes.

Q In that case, we can move on.

I don't know if you were present or heard, but
I asked Mr. Jarro about the CIAC tariff. Your testimony
also supports that, right?

A It does.

Q Since I went through most of this with Mr.
Jarro, I will try to keep this brief and at a high
level.

So your testimony supports the creation of a
new CIAC tariff aimed at customers with projected load
of 15 megawatts, right?

A It's not a new tariff. We are proposing a
change in the tariff that's commensurate with a size
requirement dollar threshold for -- at which a customer
would be charged CIAC, and we are proposing a change
into how that's recovered.

Q So these -- this would apply to customers with
projected load of 15 megawatts, right?

A How much?
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1 Q 15 megawatts or higher?
2 A I believe it was 25 megawatts or 15 million.
3 Q Give me one moment. I am sorry, could you

4 repeat your answer?

5 A It was $15 million or 25 megawatts.

6 Q If we can go to your testimony, page 31? This
7 is C5-1447, page 31, line 12.

8 A I am sorry, you are right, Mr. Ponce. I had
9 it wrong in my notes.

10 Q That's okay. If you haven't noticed, I get
11 things wrong sometimes too.

12 So again, so that's 15 megawatts or higher
13 and -- or 25 million in cost or more at the point of
14 delivery?

15 A Yes.

16 Q The purpose of these CIAC changes is to

17 protect the general body of customers from the risks
18 associated with the large costs to install these

19 facilities?
20 A Yes. That's my testimony.
21 Q And these are -- these are upfront costs,

22 right, that FPL would have to bear?

23 A They are upfront costs that FPL would bear,
24 yes.
25 Q Isn't it fair to say that any decrease to
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1 these thresholds would increase the level of risk borne
2 by FPL's general body of customers?

3 A No, I disagree with that. Any change to the

4 threshold is also covered by an existing tariff we have
5 today. It's called the Performance Guarantee Agreement.
6 That essentially says we collect a surety bond or some

7 other type of financial instrument from a customer, and
8 if their load does not materialize in the load that we

9 calculated the CIAC on, would can he draw upon that

10 instrument four years after their in-service date.

11 All we are proposing to do here is to say,

12 instead of us drawing on that after the in-service date,
13 let the customer up front the money to FPL, and as their
14 load materializes on their system, we will return the

15 money to them -- we will return the deposit,

lo essentially, to them through bill credits. And it puts
17 the onus on the customer to ensure that their load

18 materialized on the system.

19 But whether the threshold is zero or 100, our
20 general body is still protected by the Performance
21 Guarantee Agreement. So the threshold could be a number

22 of different rational and reasonable thresholds.

23 Q You mentioned the Performance Guarantee
24 Agreement, or PG -- that's the PGA, right?
25 A Yes, that's -—- we call it the PGA.
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Q You mentioned those costs are collected four
years afterwards?

A They -- the financial instrument can be drawn
upon four years after a customer's in-service date.

Q So isn't the difference between the CIAC and
the PGA, that the CIAC is up front, while the PGA is on
the back end?

A Correct. It's timing, but at the end of the
day, the customers paid the same amount of money.

Q Isn't it true when it comes to servicing
customers that meet these thresholds, costs borne by FPL
up front are significant, right?

A It could be significant, and that's why we

proposed the change to the tariff.

Q With that being said, if we could go to
D6-366.
MR. SCHULTZ: What was the first -- the
letter?

MR. PONCE: D as in dog.
MR. SCHULTZ: Okay.
BY MR. PONCE:
Q Give me a moment, I will give you a line
number for you to look at.
MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: I'm sorry, Mr. Ponce.

Can you explain what we are looking at here?
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1 MR. PONCE: ©So we are looking at Mr. De
2 Varona/Jarro's direct -- excuse me, rebuttal
3 testimony.

4 BY MR. PONCE:

5 Q If you could look at line eight. Do you

6 disagree what Mr. De Varona/Jarro states here, it is

7 important to recognize that any increases to FPL's

8 proposed thresholds increased a level risk borne by

9 FPL's general body of customers?

10 A I see that. I also -- as I noted before, we
11 have the PGA mechanism as well in place, so there is a
12 balance there.

13 Q I am sorry, but my question was if you agree

14 or disagree?

15 A I agree.

16 Q Fair enough. Moving on.

17 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Mr. Ponce, I want to take a
18 break. I don't want to interrupt you if you

19 have --

20 MR. PONCE: I think I have got maybe two or

21 three more questions. We are almost done with this
22 one.

23 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Yeah. No worries.

24 BY MR. PONCE:

25 Q In your rebuttal testimony, you supported
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=

keeping the CIAC tariff without any modifications,

2 right?

3 A Yes.

4 MR. PONCE: Actually, that was my last

5 question. So if you want to go on break, I think
6 it's a great time.

7 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Yeah, it sounds like that
8 is perfect timing.

9 Let's go ahead and take a 10-minute break, and
10 let's reconvene here at 10:52 to be precise.

11 (Brief recess.)

12 (Transcript continues in sequence in Volume
13 13.)

14

15

16

17

18

19
20
21
22
23
24

25
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